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NINA R. SCHOOLER

Interviewed by Thomas A. Ban

Waikoloa, Hawaii, December 11, 2001

TB: We are at the Annual Meeting of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology in Hawaii.  It is December 11, 2001, and I will be interviewing Dr. Nina Schooler( for the archives of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology.  I am Thomas Ban.  So, let’s start from the beginning. Could you tell us where and when were you born, about your early interests, and how you got into neuropsychopharmacology. 

NS: It’s a pleasure to be here and interviewed for the Archives.  I was born in New York City in 1934, and was educated in New York City public schools, with the exception of a few years when I lived in Miami Beach, Florida. I graduated from the Julia Richmond Country School, which was not in the county, but located on the east side in Manhattan and then went to CCNY, the College of the City of New York.  I was fortunate to be in the first class to which women were admitted to regular college other than to the college of education or the business school. I graduated from CCNY with a BSS degree, Bachelor of Social Science, in 1955, and went to work at a company called The Psychological Corporation, working in market research and coordinating the researchers who collected data for The Corporation.  And, as I look back on my career, that’s what I’ve been doing ever since; coordinating the collection of data.  I entered Columbia University in 1956 to get a PhD in Anthropology.  My undergraduate major had been Sociology it appeared to be a bad mix between marriage and Anthropology, which required travel to far away places.  So I switched to an interdisciplinary program, Social Psychology, and completed my course work in a very expeditious fashion. Then, in the 1950's, my husband obtained his PhD and we moved to Bethesda, Maryland, where he had accepted a position in the intramural program of the NIMH.  I became a stay at home wife, working on a doctoral dissertation. At the same time, I had a baby and maintained contact with my doctoral advisor at Columbia, Richard Christie, a very well known Social Psychologist, who was supportive, but, not particularly helpful, in what topic to choose for a dissertation.  At that time, when my son was about two years old, I was told about a position at The Psychopharmacology Service Center of the NIMH.  I was directed to call Solomon Goldberg, and the rest is history.  That was the most useful phone call I every made.  Sol hired me as a research assistant, part-time.  I was only willing to work part-time, because I had a small child turning three and starting nursery school.   My view was that I would work when he was in school and when he wasn’t I would be home with him.    

TB: So, you started as a part-time research assistant?  

NS: Sol later told me he had wanted a full time assistant and somebody who had a PhD. He turned out to be the most wonderful boss, collaborator and mentor.  

The PSC was headed by Jonathan Cole, who was the most creative leader of a new field anyone could have imagined. This would have been 1962-63. The Service Center was new and Jonathan assembled a remarkable number of investigators in pre-clinical and clinical psychopharmacology, although nobody had a name in the field at that point. The NIMH then was a looser organization than it came to be later and Jonathan’s creative juices were allowed to flow.  He was able to do all sorts of wonderful and inventive things, in terms of distributing money to the field, mechanisms for providing support to do studies and so forth. When I arrived at the NIMH-PSC, the first collaborative study had just begun. This was a nine-hospital study, comparing three phenothiazines to placebo.  Jonathan Cole and Gerry Klerman, who had been at the PSC for a couple of years, designed the study, Sol Goldberg co-ordinated it and I was his assistant. My background was in Social Psychology so I didn’t know anything about psychopharmacology. I knew a little bit about methodology, not clinical trials, but experimental methodology. I understood the principles of randomization and a few other things, but not anywhere near as much as I learned over the next several years. Yet, because the field was so new and things were so open, I had lots of opportunity to do literally as much as I wanted. If I stumbled, someone would help, so it was a wonderful, wonderful opportunity.  I can’t stress enough the richness of the environment at the PSC and outside. But, not having my degree, I was pretty well invisible person in the organization. While I was allowed to do what I could within the organization, beyond it I was invisible. There was a lot of support for me to develop a doctoral topic related to what I was doing and enable me to obtain my degree. The system at NIMH allowed me time to write when I needed to write, to develop a data collection plan and to collect the data. At the same time, a wonderfully supportive faculty person at Columbia, while recognizing this was not an area of his expertise, was prepared to sponsor my dissertation.  

TB: What was your dissertation on?

NS: The topic I chose was one which had nothing to do with psychopharmacology; it involved schizophrenia, the patient population of the first NIMH collaborative study, which has remained an area of interest from 1963 to this date. In some ways, that was happenstance.  That was where I happened to fall, but in many ways it was an extraordinarily lucky opportunity, because schizophrenia was a fascinating disorder and remains so for me, today.  My dissertation dealt with language in schizophrenia; I looked at grammatical linguistic distinctions and compared performance on a test I devised with schizophrenia patients and normal controls, matched for education.  It’s one of the embarrassments of my career, that the results have never been published anywhere, except in dissertation abstracts. I suppose that’s because of the career direction I took. I have never thrown away the data and they probably still have relevance to the field of language and thought disturbance in schizophrenia. Maybe I’ll get back to them one day.  I obtained my PhD in 1969, when I was thirty-five, several years after my bachelor’s degree.  Here I want to digress for a moment to comment about the status of women in the field, at the time.

TB: Please do.

NS: In some ways, the status of women was easier in the 1960s and 1970s than it is today.  Perhaps I can explain that by saying it was a time of low expectations.  There’s a line, I think, by George Bernard Shaw. When asked about women preaching his comment was, “It’s like a dog walking on hind legs. You admire the fact that it does it and don’t comment on the quality”.  And, in a sense, that the situation for women.  For example, if you look at my CV, you can see a gap between 1955 and 1969, from my bachelor’s degree to a PhD. In the case of a man, the question would be what happened during that period?  Why didn’t he get his degree more promptly?  Is there something wrong with him?  For a woman no one would bother to ask those questions. One year of the delay, between 1968 and 1969, could be attributed to the fact that my dissertation was locked up at Columbia University in the mathematics building, because of the 1968 student riots, so my sponsor was unable to review it. 

                    When, finally I received the degree in 1969 I was admitted to full status in the PRC.  Rather than just working within the department I was eligible and allowed to interact with the wonderfully burgeoning field of clinical psychopharmacology on the outside. One of Jonathan Cole’s innovations was to create an external committee that reviewed grants in clinical psychopharmacology. He had done this because when grants that tested whether there was a difference between two drugs went before the standard study sections at NIH, they did very poorly. The PSC had been established with money that was supposed to fund these trials. So, Jonathan had a mandate and needed a mechanism to allow him to fulfill it. And this review committee was one of the major mechanisms he established to do that. Now I had a PhD and could be addressed as Doctor, I was acceptable and presentable as a member of the staff at study section meetings. So, I started to get to know colleagues in the field. So it was in, I believe, 1970, I had my first opportunity to go to an ACNP meeting, held in San Diego. Sol Goldberg, who was still a close colleague, working together, invited me to the meeting to participate in an ongoing study, called Prediction of Response in Schizophrenia.  He and Jim Klett were responsible for it and the group met throughout the meeting and persisted from year to year.  

TB: What did you present on?

NS: I don’t remember although I believe it had to do with the use of what we called performance tests, which are now known as neuropsychological or cognitive measures in schizophrenia. They were data from a second, longer term, collaborative study Sol had been instrumental in designing and I was involved in the conduct of.  What I remember about the meeting are two things.  First, the plenary session was on the topic of cyclic AMP and I sat for an entire morning understanding only the connector words in the sentences. I had no knowledge of what the meaning of the nouns was and no understanding at all of what was going on.  My feeling was that this was a place that was not for me. I then participated in a study group in a relatively small room. There weren’t more than fifteen or twenty people in the room; some of them I knew, and they smiled and said “hello.” The others also seemed friendly. Everyone was very absorbed in the discussion; it was very collegial. I left for home with the feeling that, overall, the organization was vastly beyond my comprehension and a sense I had been in an environment that was much bigger than I knew or understood.  I have been part of the ACNP since that time and some of that feeling of awe, of being part of something much bigger than I know or understand, persists.  It is as though, even as my own knowledge base grows, the field grows more rapidly than I do. I still have some of that feeling, but nevertheless go to the plenary sessions and sometimes they work but sometimes they don’t. This year’s plenary session, I’m leaping from 1971 to 2001, was a good one for me and I attribute it to the organization of the topic, which was on substance abuse, and the quality of the speakers.

TB: I see.

NS:  Now, I suppose I should go back to 1971, where I had found what felt like a very valuable and important niche within the PRB at NIMH.  And that was in the design and coordination of multi-center studies in schizophrenia, and here I’ll ask whether it’s appropriate to describe the sequence of studies I was involved with?

TB:  Of course.

NS: There were a series of studies I worked on from 1971 to 1988, the year I left the NIMH. They were all on schizophrenia; they all addressed important questions, and they were all studies which were difficult to carry out, so people were not likely to do them on their own. I’ve already talked about the first study, the one designed by Jonathan and Gerry Klerman, well before I got there, in which three phenothiazines were compared to placebo in a short six week trial.  The second study, which was designed by Jonathan and Sol Goldberg, looked at the long term effects of three phenothiazines with no placebo, given that the placebo control question had been answered. This was followed by a study that Sol and I did in collaboration with Sam Gershon. It dealt with prediction of response and was designed to compare differential clinical profiles of patients responsive to two different phenothiazines. Then we went on to do a study with Jerry Hogarty that started one of the other strong interests I’ve had, in long term treatment and the interaction of psychosocial and pharmacologic treatments in schizophrenia.  This was a two year study in which we compared chlorpromazine to placebo and to a psychosocial treatment, called major role therapy, or no psychosocial treatment.  After that, this would have been about mid 1970's, Sol retired from the NIMH, to move to the Medical College of Virginia, and Jerry Hogarty and I went on to do a study in which we looked at the interaction of fluphenazine, long acting and oral, with psychosocial treatment. In a parallel study, Jerry Levine, who had taken over  directorship of the PSC-PRB, and I designed and carried out a collaborative study. I believe it was done in four sites, where we compared injectable fluphenazine to oral fluphenazine in a one year long study. This four center fluphenazine decanoate study and the one in collaboration with Hogarty were the first ones where I had principal responsibility for design, conduct and coordination. I’d been doing the coordination for a number of years and that was more facilitative, carrying out tasks, but these were studies where the questions came from my thinking about the nature of the illness, and what the important treatment questions were. These were wonderful, wonderful opportunities for me.  

TB: Could you tell us something about the results?

NS: Absolutely.  The original first collaborative study showed the dramatic effects of three phenothiazine medications compared to placebo in six weeks. This was certainly not the first study to show that. There were certainly studies in the field which showed similar findings.  What was important about this study was that it was in hospitals where people said it didn’t matter if you gave people drug or placebo; places like the Institute of Living or Paine Whitney Clinic, which had wonderful clinical programs. The idea at the time was it only mattered in State hospitals, and this study showed the effects were uniform across all hospitals.  The finding we had out of the second study was we could not distinguish among the drugs, but there were increasing effects out to six months. That was a very valuable contribution because it suggested the drugs were not short term, but there were long term effects that made a real difference in the lives of patients. There were also collaborative studies done in the Branch I was not involved with, which were long term in very chronic inpatients, while the initial studies had been done in acute patients. The first study had been designed for first episode patients, but when it turned out to be difficult to accumulate first episode patients they changed the inclusion criteria to acutely symptomatic patients. The two year maintenance study that Sol and I did with Jerry Hogarty, represented for many years, and possibly still does, the best demonstration of long term medication effects in schizophrenia. When people are looking for an estimate of the placebo response rate in schizophrenia over the long term, what is often cited is the non-relapsed placebo response rate after two years in that study, which was about twenty percent.  Essentially, what we found was that medication represents a platform against which psychosocial treatment can operate, because in the patient group that received placebo, the intensive psychosocial treatment turned out to be deleterious; that was a very important finding, but not one that was immediately recognized.  In our studies of long acting fluphenazine decanoate and oral fluphenazine we were unable to find a difference between the two which represented a great disappointment to many people in the field because the findings meant that compliance didn’t make a difference. It was contrary to what every good clinician knew, namely that patients who don’t take medication, relapse. We should have known, with hindsight, that the kinds of patients who agree to participate in a clinical trial are likely to be more compliant than the rest, so the study was biased against finding a difference.  What we did find that had a major impact on my understanding was that even when patients take their medication exactly as prescribed, they can relapse.  

TB: Very much so.   

NS: Let me talk about my other activities at NIMH, because this was the research part and, in many ways, very fulfilling, but not the only thing I loved about my job.  

TB: Please do.

NS: One of the things I loved was the fact I had the opportunity to interact with a broad field of people in psychopharmacology beyond the members of ACNP because our group was involved in reviews and administration of grants that came from the outside. One of the things that has been the most fun is to see people I knew as young beginning investigators, mature, become my colleagues and go on to very illustrious careers; now one of them is my boss!  

TB: Could you mention a few of these people? 

NS:  When we compared fluphenazine decanoate to oral fluphenazine, Allen Gellenberg, who’s now the Chair at the University of Arizona, was finishing a residency and starting as a research psychiatrist. He has become a colleague and friend over the years. In a more recent study, a young psychiatrist, Peter Weiden, also a resident when we started the study is now ready for promotion to Professorship with tenure at Downstate in New York. Then, in the last study I did at the Institute, Treatment Strategies in Schizophrenia, I worked with Sam Keith, someone I met when he was a young Fellow joining NIMH. 

TB: When did you leave NIMH?  

NS: I left NIMH in 1988, in the middle of the study, not as a retiree but as a resignation. The reason was that I was ready to move out from a protected environment in which I had grown up.   I wanted to see whether I could make it in the real world.  The first question was that I needed a job so I put out a couple of sort of tentative feelers, to find out if there were any appropriate positions for me in the academic world, within an hour airplane radius from Washington, DC., where my husband was. You can get to a lot of places in an hour from Washington. Another reason I wanted to make this move was difficulty in relationships with people in the field when you’re in the extramural program of NIMH. Most decisions are made by review committees, and there were enormous checks and balances on the power of any given individual.  I often had the sense people didn’t believe me when I told them that.  

TB: Where did you move?

NS: I took a position at the University of Pittsburgh in David Kupfer’s department, directing a Psychosis Research Program, where, as David explained to me, “Whatever it is you do will fit within the parameters of psychosis research”.  He couldn’t give me the word,“schizophrenia”, because that was already taken!  I moved to Pittsburgh and because of the wonderful collaboration with Sam Keith and a junior colleague and biostatistician, Joanne Severe, at NIMH I was able to continue as primary director of the treatment strategies in schizophrenia study.  That was wonderful because it was a study I was devoted to; I’d like to think it was also wonderful for the study, because we did carry it successfully to completion.

TB: Cold you tell us about the findings in that study? 

NS: We used fluphenazine decanoate because that was the only way to guarantee our dosage comparison would not be diluted by noncompliance. We found the rate of relapse was quite low with the moderate dose of fluphenazine decanoate, that there was an increase in relapse with the low dose, and with the group that only received “rescue medication” at signs of prodromal symptoms, the relapse rate was substantial. We couldn’t distinguish re-hospitalization rates between moderate and low dose groups, but we saw an increased rate of re-hospitalization with the prodromal sign intervention group which only received medication if needed. What that means is that when a low dose is used in maintenance and raised when there is symptom exacerbation in outpatients, it’s possible to avert re-hospitalization. But, if there’s no medication, as in the group that received medication only as needed, even an adequate dose of medication given at the initial symptoms, is not enough. This was in the context of an elaborate treatment team approach with families, because in order to be in the study, patients had to have a family member available. This was why we were prepared to take the risk of an early intervention strategy, because we had both a treatment and a family team in place.  The other point that was significant was that the length of treatment exposure, two years, was critical to demonstrating these effects. If our study had only been three months long, we could have seen none of the medication treatment effects. If it had been one year long, we would have said the moderate dose was better than either the low or early intervention strategy, but we could not have distinguished the low dose group from the early intervention group. So it was only by going out to the second year we could successfully discriminate the three medication conditions.  

TB:  Now, it is 1988 and you had moved to Pittsburgh.

NS: When I moved to Pittsburgh, a decision I made independently, both of my sons had made the same decision the year before. One was a beginning assistant professor in the Psychology Department at the University of Pittsburgh and the other was a beginning graduate student in Psychology at Carnegie Mellon University.  While I had moved away from home, I had gone to the same place my sons were, so I had a very strong support network in Pittsburgh.  When I arrived in Pittsburgh I had two interests I knew about on arrival, and both were at opposite ends of the spectrum in schizophrenia. One was in first episode schizophrenia. Since the original NIMH collaborative study, I was strongly interested in the question of what happened in schizophrenia if one examined it from the beginning?  

TB: And the second one?

NS: The second was in chronic and refractory schizophrenia.  So, within a month of my arrival in early 1988, I went to visit Mayview State Hospital, about fifteen miles and twenty-seven and a half minutes from Western Psychiatric Institute and Clinic, where I was based. The reason I can tell you, with such precision, how many minutes it took was that I made that trip virtually every week over the next ten years. We were able to establish a research ward with the support of the State and the Institute, so this was a collaborative effort between the University and the State facility. I had wanted to call the unit the Center for Community Asylum Treatment, intending the little “a” meaning of asylum, a safe haven.  Nobody would allow that title.  Everyone thought it was a terrible idea that was going to get us into real trouble. So what we finally called it was the Special Studies Unit, which everybody agreed to.  We were certainly “special” and they allowed the word “studies”, and that’s the name of the unit to this day.  What we were able to do in that environment was very, very positive.  This was 1988, about the time the study with clozapine had been completed by John Kane, Herb Meltzer and their colleagues. Since the Mayview Hospital had been one of the sites, there was enormous enthusiasm for new treatments.  So, within six months of arriving, I was offered the opportunity to participate in the study of risperidone that Janssen was conducting and this was my first industry sponsored venture.  I had the good fortune of being in a place at a time where I could become actively and enthusiastically involved in the research on atypical or second generation antipsychotics.     

TB: Could you tell us about the study with risperidone?

NS: Four doses of risperidone, haloperidol, and placebo were compared and all doses, from six to sixteen, were better than placebo.  Haloperidol was also better than placebo.  Haloperidol turned out to be a side effect disaster, in terms of extrapyramidal signs. That was because the dose was twenty milligrams a day. At the investigators meetings in I tried to recommend the dose of haloperidol be changed, because I thought it was too high.  As I subsequently learned investigator opinions are not seriously considered by industry. They may be noted, but they’re not wildly encouraged.  But what was useful from my perspective was I learned how to contribute more directly to later studies, one in particular. This was a first episode study, also with Janssen, for which I was the lead investigator and compared risperidone and haloperidol, using haloperidol in appropriate dosages.  

TB: How was the dose determined for the first episode study? 

NS:  On an a priori basis. The study is just finishing data collection. It was a double blind study in which doses of the two drugs were determined in milligram equivalents. In this study the milligram equivalent of risperidone and haloperidol was one to one, and the target dose for both was four milligrams.  The investigator was free to use as many or as few of the capsules as desired, although there was an initial titration schedule. The reason I was asked by Janssen to work with them on this project was because we had developed a very excellent and elegant program in First Episode studies at Pittsburgh. This was in the context of a Center for Neuroscience and Schizophrenia, funded by the NIMH, for which, first Ed Streicker and, subsequently, David Lewis, have been the directors.  Because the Center was supposed to be translational, involving integration of clinical and basic research and required a clinical arm I was recruited to represent that. We decided the area we wanted to look at was first episodes so we designed a series of longitudinal studies.  

TB: With whom did you collaborate in this study?

NS: My major collaborator was Matchei Keshavan, who continued to direct the studies after my departure. These were not traditional clinical trials.  The design was longitudinal evaluation with treatment provided by the study team following an ideal approach that’s been used in many other First Episode studies, in particular the Hillside Hospital study led by Jeffrey Lieberman, before he left to North Carolina. We followed a very low dose paradigm based on the work Joe McEvoy had done at the University of Pittsburgh, in which he looked for a neuroleptic threshold dose with haloperidol, based not on the Haase handwriting model to detect early hypokinesia. He found, in first episode patients, the neuroleptic threshold was in the neighborhood of three to four milligrams with haloperidol, which we used in our early work. When risperidone came out in 1994, we were not able to use a neuroleptic threshold dose, because for risperidone it is much higher. So, we dosed on an empirical basis, starting at one milligram, with a target dose below four milligrams. In our early work we found the dose for risperidone was very similar to haloperidol, at about four milligrams, and that was why that dose was chosen in the Janssen trial, for which the results are unknown at this point.  The model for the work we did with the first episode patients at Pittsburgh provided clinical assessment and ongoing monitoring of patients cognitive functioning and, if feasible, included brain imaging. It was an enormously productive program because of the importance of first episode studies, particularly in patients with no exposure to antipsychotic drugs. Such studies allow us to understand manifestations present from the onset of the disease as opposed to manifestations that may be confounded with later stages and effects of treatment. Some of our findings were counter to my intuition regarding brain structural and functional abnormalities, which I believed were a function of chronicity and treatment. They turned out to be more characteristic of neurodevelopmental abnormalities that occurred earlier, since many of these were present at the onset of the disease.  

TB: Did you get involved with any newer antipsychotics other than risperidone?

NS: I have had the opportunity to participate in trials and served on advisory boards for the companies developing many of these drugs.  One of the drugs I was involved with was sertindole, the Lundbeck compound licensed to Abbott in the United States. At our Special Study Center at Mayview Hospital, we were also involved in a couple of studies of quetiapine, (Seroquel) with AstraZeneca, but I’ve not had any direct involvement with that company.  I’ve also been involved since 1998, after I left Pittsburgh for Hillside, with Pfizer in the development of ziprasidone.  Finally I’ve been involved in the development of aripiprazole, originally, with Otsuka the company that developed it, and then with Bristol Myers Squibb. My ties with Otsuka were closer; I was involved in the design and development of a couple of their studies.  Those have been wonderful experiences.  I have also served on an advisory board for Lilly regarding olanzapine, before it came to market. I have a little paperweight to prove it, which has on it Zyprex, which was the name that it was given before Zyprexa.  I haven’t decided whether to take that to the Antique’s Road show, but maybe sometime later!  I think the new antipsychotics are really exciting and I’m most interested now in long term treatment, because I think we don’t know how they work until we understand how they’ll do in the long term. 

TB: When did you move to Hillside? 

NS: In 1997 when John Kane, who I had known since residency and is now Chair of the Department at Hillside, invited me to become the Director of Research. I swallowed long and hard, but it seemed a very exciting opportunity to direct a broader program than I was working with at University of Pittsburgh. I accepted and the way I described my move is, it was from Hawaii to Hillside, because after the last ACNP meeting here in Waikoloa in 1997 I went back to Pittsburgh, packed my bags, and moved to New York. That’s where I’ve been since and the opportunities there have been terrific.  First, one of the opportunities has been to work closely with John Kane; although we worked together before in the Treatment Strategies and Schizophrenia Study. When I arrived there were many people in the group that I had worked with and other people I had known from even earlier times, because of my collaboration with Hillside in the area of tardive dyskinesia I’ve worked in over the years 

TB: Could you tell us about your activities at Hillside?

NS: I’m doing three things at Hillside.  One is related to a project I started at the University of Pittsburgh shortly after I left NIMH. With Steve Marder at UCLA and John Kane at Hillside  we compared clozapine and haloperidol and found, as we published just earlier this year, that in six months clozapine was dramatically better than haloperidol in any way we looked at the data.  In a second study that we started when I was still in Pittsburgh we compared clozapine and risperidone. We completed this study after I moved to Hillside and we’re in the process of analyzing those data. So that is one of the three projects I have been involved in here. In this study, of which I reported the results in a poster, we found the distinctions between risperidone and clozapine are nowhere near as sharp as those between haloperidol and clozapine.  There are definitely advantages for clozapine, but also for risperidone. 

TB: What about the other two projects?

NS: We have ongoing a new First Episode study in which we are comparing the effects of risperidone and olanzapine up to three years. The principal collaborators are John Kane, I, and Delbert Robinson, a newer investigator. In addition, I’m involved in another collaborative study looking at negative symptoms in schizophrenia, collaborating with Will Carpenter at the University of Maryland, Dan Javitt at NKI,  and Steve Marder at UCLA. We are looking at NMDA agonists in the treatment of negative symptoms.  .

TB: Your activities from the very beginning are well documented in your publications. Could you say something about your papers? What was your first paper? 

NS: My first publication grew out of the first NIMH collaborative study. Its title was something like, One Year After Discharge, Long Term Outcome, I don’t remember the rest. It was the first formal presentation I ever made at a meeting; at an annual meeting of the American Psychiatric Association. It documented the long term outcome in patients who were receiving follow-up.  What was most instructive is that we found benefits in patients who had received placebo in the short term trial. We interpreted the finding, and I still think it’s the best, that patients who received placebo had slightly longer hospitalizations, during which they received extraordinary care that left them better prepared to return to the community.  

TB: When and where was it published?

NS: In 1967, before I received by PhD, in the American Journal of Psychiatry.

TB: What was your most recent publication?

NS: The most recent is not a first authored publication, but I’m prepared to take major credit for it, because it was an equal collaboration. This was with John Kane and Steve Marder reporting on the clozapine and haloperidol comparison. It came out in October 2001, in the Archives of General Psychiatry.

TB: What would you consider as your most important publication?

NS: The paper I’m proudest of was the one that reported the Treatment Strategies in Schizophrenia Study, which was in the Archives, I believe, in 1997. 

TB: What would you consider as your most important contribution to the field?

NS: It would be the emphasis on the study of long term treatment in schizophrenia and the importance of looking at long term treatment effects. A second one I haven’t even commented on is the importance of looking at outcome measures that go beyond psychopathology.  I’ve worked on the development of rating scales to assess social adjustment and see that as a contribution.  

TB:  Any other contribution you would like to mention?

NS:  I think I’m a really good collaborator and mentor. It was already in my grade school report card that, “works well with others.”  

TB: Could you say how people responded to your findings at the time you published them?

NS: Our findings in the Treatment Strategy in Schizophrenia Study were readily recognized as a definitive statement regarding antipsychotic treatment in schizophrenia and what the limits of treatment are. On the other hand, the response to some of our findings with family treatment were extremely negative have been criticized, both in private and public, on the grounds we didn’t do it right. That’s OK with me, because it’s my belief we did it right and the findings stand.  

TB: Let me switch to something entirely different. When did you become a member of the ACNP? 

NS: 1975.

TB: Would you like to say something about your ACNP activities?

NS: I was admitted in 1975, one of three women admitted that year.  The other two were Magda Campbell and Jean Endicott and we doubled the number of women in the College. I have had extensive committee involvement, in two committees, in particular.  I was on the Education and Training Committee, chaired that for a couple of years and it was a wonderful experience. I enjoyed meeting the young people, whom I still see at the meeting today, and felt very positive about that experience.  I’m currently on the Credentials Committee.  That’s a very challenging experience. It is far harder to get into the ACNP today than it was in 1975, and I’m constantly dismayed at the number of people we do not admit, who might well turn out to be very positive contributors to the society. It’s a tribute to the ACNP that people want to be members and I’m happy to serve in this role, but I will also be happy when I get to stop.  

TB: Am I correct you are still fully active?

NS: Oh, yes.

TB: And you seem to intend to keep on going.

NS: That’s absolutely correct. I see myself as busier than ever.

TB: I would like to wish you the best with your work. Thank you very much for sharing this information.  

NS: It’s been an absolute pleasure.  Thank you very much.

( Nina Schooler was born in New York, New York in 1934.





